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THE OFFICIAL MINUTES 

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, October 21, 2008, at 7:00 p.m. in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Chair Mike Blakely called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Present:
Mike Blakely 



Katherine Kenison



Angela Pixton



Felix Ramon



Mike Wren

2.
Introduction


President Bonaudi introduced new Trustees Mike Wren and Angela Pixton.

3.
Consent Agenda
a) Approval of Minutes for the September 9, 2008, Regular Board Meeting and the September 9, 2008 Study Session (A); b) Student Success Update (I); c) Assessment Update (I); d) Accreditation Report (I); e) Capital Project Report (I); f) Human Resources Report (I); g) Enrollment Report (I); h) Advisory Board Committee Members (I/A); i) Quarterly Childcare Update (A).

MOTION 08-37
Trustee Mike Wren moved to approve the Consent Agenda.  Trustee Katherine Kenison seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

4.
Remarks


Public Comments- none

ASB President Rhoan Ashby reported the BBCC students’ activities.  The second week of school ASB sponsored a Back to School BBQ. The $3 all-you-can-eat BBQ included snow cones and cotton candy and featured the band Foolish Fortune. Other activities at the BBQ included balloon animals, airbrush tattoos, caricature artists and inflatable toys, attendance increased to 380 guests.  Phi Theta Kappa, Students Supporting Students, the Nursing and Aviation Clubs helped with the inflatable toy games. President Ashby stated ASB couldn’t have facilitated the event without the assistance of the student clubs.

The first lunchfest of the year was to be held in front of the Aviation building on October 14.  Due to weather concerns it was moved to the ATEC conference rooms.  Rodeo Queen Bootcamp provided entertainment and included band members BBT Director Russ Beard and Art Instructor Fran Palkovic as performers. There were over 250 in attendance.

A pool tournament was held early today and 12 students participated.  First place won $50 and second place received $25.  There were 24 people in attendance.

ASB, Students Supporting Students, Aviation, the Soccer Club, Phi Theta Kappa and members from the Volleyball and Women’s Basketball teams participated in the two Gear Up events held on campus this month. 

ASB is involved with the half-time event during all home volleyball games and in supporting the team.

President Ashby reported the upcoming events for ASB.  The Halloween Dance will be held October 30, in the ATEC Conference Center from 9:00-midnight. The donations from this event will be given to the victims of Hurricane Ike through the Red Cross. The ASB blood drive is being held on Tuesday, November 4, from noon to 4:00 p.m. in building 1400 lobby. The following day, November 5, ASB will host the Washington State Poet Laureate, Sam Green at noon in the ATEC Conference Center. This event is open to the public.

The next lunchfest will be on a Wednesday (November 12) instead of a Tuesday, due to Veteran’s Day. It will feature Breakfast items from 11:15 – 1:30. The price is $3 with BBCC ID and $5 without.

Club Updates:

The Welding Club attended a National Welding Convention in Las Vegas two weeks ago.

Phi Theta Kappa and the Nursing Club sponsored a cancer awareness table in the ATEC Peterson Gallery. Phi Theta Kappa sold concessions at the Allied Arts event and gleaned potato fields, donating their 1,127 pounds of spuds to the Moses Lake Food Bank. They will be attending the Phi Theta Kappa Greater Northwest region fall conference in Tacoma this month.

Viking Soccer Club:  Since Spring 2008 when the club was founded, membership has grown tremendously with a mixture of part-time and full-time students. Active members in the club represent the following BBCC Academic Programs: Business, Automotive Technology, Aviation Maintenance Technology, Industrial Electrical Technology, Welding, Nursing, Medical Assistant and Associates in Arts & Science DTA Degree.  The team is scheduled to play Moses Lake City League Team, October 23 at 6:00 p.m. at Lions Field behind Frontier Middle School. 

Trustee Mike Blakely complimented ASB President Ashby for providing a good report.

Classified Staff Representative Kathy Aldrich reported classified staff activities.  Cynthia de Victoria attended MEES/ES program ECE component meeting/training on September 3 in Mattawa.  She also attended a MEES/ES program in service on September 8 in Mattawa.  Kathy Aldrich attended an OCLC Billing Enhancements Webinar.  Debbie Simpson attended CASAS Training in Olympia on September 26.

The Classified Staff have five representatives serving on the Budget Review Task Force:  Dale Casebolt, Mark Rogerson, Margie Lane, Starr Bernhardt and Kathy Aldrich. Classified staff will bring forward cost-saving ideas and suggestions for our college.  We are very interested in helping as we all have a stake in our community college and want to make sure it succeeds as a valuable resource for all who look to us for education, training and leadership in the future.

Ms. Aldrich will be inquiring if any of our classified staff need defibrillator training and an update on the locations of the three units we have on our campus in case of an emergency. This training was offered earlier in the year, and may be offered again to ensure that staff is prepared.

The Classified Staff committee is planning the annual Christmas Potluck, which will be on December 5, 2008, at noon in ATEC Room 1870.  Staff and Faculty come together to donate toys and money for our local community through Operation Friendship.

Trustee Blakely thanked Ms. Aldrich for her report.
Mike O’Konek, President of the Faculty Association, shared news from faculty members. 

Developmental Education Instructor Dave Hammond reported the Developmental Education instructors have attended some seminars at their own expense in the past few weeks.  The seminars discussed transitioning ABE students into college and keeping them there.  The instructors are thinking about developing a class to help retain online students, research shows that online students have a much lower success rate than students in traditional classes. 

Welding Instructor Shawn McDaniels accompanied seven students to the National American Welding Society show.  They learned about the labor market, new equipment and techniques.  The students raised money to travel by creating art projects for sale, and fabricating a remote arraignment cell for the Grant County jail. 

John Peterson, Chemistry Instructor, attended the Washington College Chemistry Teachers’ Association (WCCTA) meeting in Leavenworth October 16, 17, 18 along with approximately 100 other attendees.  The program included a keynote address from one of the primary authors of the textbook Instructor Peterson uses in the Chemistry Concepts class.  He met with many of his community college colleagues and enjoyed a presentation on the Chemistry of Chocolate with samples. 

Physics Instructor, Jim Hamm, is guiding students through building “budget telescopes” this quarter.  He will also attend an astronomy teachers meeting in Seattle on November to present information on a lab he developed.

Ryann Leonard, Criminal Justice/Psychology Instructor, reported to Instructor O’Konek that she participated in Gear UP and had fun teaching students about the difficulties of being an eyewitness.  Her students viewed a video of a “supposed crime” and told them they would need to make identification later.  Then while she was explaining the criminal justice system History Instructor Chris Riley walked through the room.  Later she asked the students to pick Instructor Riley out of a lineup.  They were surprised that they were not asked to identify someone from the video.  This illustrated that sometimes witnesses don’t know what they may be asked to identify.  In November, Instructor Leonard and Sociology Instructor Scott Richeson are taking students to the Washington State Penitentiary for a field trip.

IET Instructor Steve Matern reported that Bonneville Power was on campus recruiting Substation Operator Apprentices, Substation Electrician Apprentices, and Transmission Lineman Apprentices.  Barbara Collins coordinated this visit.  

Instructor O’Konek reported that the Automotive Department will take their annual field trip to the Seattle International Auto Show on November 6.  The field trip is very beneficial for the students, it exposes them to new automotive industry technology including concept cars.  He also participated in a summer project to recertify the Automotive Dept for Automotive Service Excellence (ASE).  Faculty and Advisory Committee members were involved in this intensive self-evaluation, which is similar to accreditation.  He is anxiously awaiting the results of the evaluation.  About 100 students attended the State Potato Judging contest in the automotive department and Instructor O’Konek was a judge.  He stated this event is a good opportunity for potential students to visit campus.  At least two current automotive students are a direct result of his attendance at the potato judge contest last year.  Instructor O’Konek also reported that he attended a weeklong North American Council of Automotive Teachers (NACAT) training related to new technology and hydrogen. Over 300 auto teachers benefited from an MIT presentation on the EV1 car (the first electric vehicle from General Motors).  There were also new direct injection vehicles, and factory trainers

VP of Finances and Administration Gail Hamburg reported the new electric reader board sign will be delivered October 22.  She was also excited to announce that Pamp Maiers of Central Washington Asphalt had donated the paving of the new campus entrance in front of the Fine Arts Building.  The paving is completed.  

VP of Student Services and Instruction Mike Lang shared Governor Gregoire’s proclamation of appreciation for Community and Technical Colleges’ Student Services.  He stated on October 1, 2008, Governor Christine O. Gregoire signed a proclamation recognizing student services professionals at Washington’s community and technical colleges for their efforts on behalf of the institutions and the students they serve. The governor has proclaimed the week of October 27-31, 2008 as Washington State Community and Technical College Student Services Week.

VP Lang provided the following recognition:

BBCC Administrators would like to recognize our outstanding Student Services Staff during Washington State Community and Technical College Student Services Week. We commend their efforts for the outstanding services that they provide to our students.  On behalf of our students, faculty and staff we appreciate their role in providing access to students and promoting their success.   

 

Our staff’s dedication to student success has contributed to the successes of each of the individual students they assist. We appreciate their commitment to higher education and to the students they serve at Big Bend Community College. This was also presented to student services staff this morning.

VP of Human Resources Holly Moos informed the group that four screening committees have been working to fill open positions. The new Opportunity Grant Director is Elizabeth Mendoza.  She graduated from Big Bend in 2002 and went on to get her Bachelor’s degree from Central and Master’s from Heritage.  Ms. Mendoza will begin at BBCC November 3, 2008.  SSS Academic Advisor/Learning Strategist is still in process – the committee will complete reviewing files and meet tomorrow to discuss the candidates and decide on whom to check references.  The Event and Conference Representative committee wrapped up their work last week with interviews.  Deena Westerman has been hired to replace Jeremy Iverson in ATEC.  She is a Big Bend alumnus and went on to get her Bachelor’s degree from University of Washington.   She is scheduled to start November 5.  The Title V Instructional Design & Retention Specialist is still in process.  Trustee Mike Blakely complimented the group for their reports.  

Trustee Mike Blakely asked Executive Director of the BBCC Foundation Doug Sly to provide a Foundation update.  He reported that former BBCC Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta was elected to the Foundation Board.  He also reported that he was contacted by a donor who has given BBCC $180,000 and may choose to provide another $320,000 over the next ten years.  If Harry Masto’s family pledges to provide the additional funds and meet the $500,000 gift level they could have a building named after them.  Naming options could be provided to the family and the Board of Trustees would have the opportunity to approve naming the Conference center or other BBCC facility after Mr. Harry Masto.  Executive Director Sly stated that Mr. Masto was a visionary who supported many different causes including Samaritan Hospital, and the Lions Club.  Between the years of 1978 and 1992, one third of the cash donations to BBCC were from Mr. Masto.  It would be very appropriate to name the Conference center after him.  

Mr. Sly explained that the intervention scholarships assist students through short-term financial emergencies and barriers.  Sometimes students’ admissions fees are paid so they can access their financial aid, or transportation or childcare expenses are paid.  The Intervention Scholarships helped over 160 students in the first year.  Mr. Sly received communication that an anonymous donor will donate $7,000 per month for 10 months to intervention scholarships.  The Foundation is working with Institutional Research to track the students being helped and gather data on their outcomes.

President Bonaudi indicated that only the Board of Trustees has the authority to name college facilities.  Once the Foundation has received the required signatures regarding the additional donation from the Masto family he will recommend naming the facility to the Board.  He emphasized the role the Foundation played in this large donation.  The Masto Foundation has donated $180,000 to this date.  Mr. Masto’s family contacted the BBCC Foundation regarding donating an additional $25,000 for facility.  Director Sly recognized that this family had made significant donations in the past and mentioned the naming opportunity at the $500,000 level.  He suggested if they would pledge the additional $320,000 over the next 10 years BBCC could follow through with the naming. Sherry Sparks, Harry Masto’s daughter, is considering this proposal and will probably sign the paperwork prior to the next Board meeting.  

Trustee Blakely invited the new Trustees Mike Wren and Angela Pixton to share information about themselves.

Trustee Mike Wren described himself as retired Air Force with a strong aviation background.  He worked on jet fighters and he is currently building an experimental plane in his garage.  His wife, Suzan, and daughter Tanya moved to Soap Lake from Anchorage in 2004.  He is the Ephrata Port Manager and he believes partnerships are the way to achieve goals.  He stated this is a great opportunity for him to invest in the region.  He commented he is really encouraged that BBCC is a well-run organization.  Throughout the meetings today he is hearing that BBCC staff and faculty care about people and his is happy to be here.

Trustee Angela Pixton stated she has been a resident of Warden for 25 years, and her husband and three children are lifetime residents.  Her kids have attended WSU and she graduated from EWU.  She currently works as an RN Oversight and Nurse Consultant with Alzheimer’s patient units.  She and her husband are potato farmers, and she is the first female Washington State Potato Commissioner.  She has also served on the Grant County Farm Service Agency committee. She is honored to serve as a Trustee and she is very interested in the need for skilled care in the nursing field.  She stated it is important to grow nursing students from the ground up and draw them in and help them see success.  She commented that she appreciated the welcoming atmosphere of the Board.

5. 
2008-09 Proprietary Budget

VP Gail Hamburg described the 2008-09 Proprietary Budget in great detail during the Study Session earlier in the day.  She commented this is a good, sound budget with lots of time and energy in it.

MOTION 08-38
Trustee Katherine Kenison moved to approve the 2008-09 Proprietary Budget as presented.  Trustee Angela Pixton seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

6. 
Job & Career Fair

Director of Career Advising & Outreach and Tech Prep, Mary Shannon reported the 15th Annual BBCC Job & Career Fair was the most successful yet.  The ATEC building was full with over 1,800 visitors and 76 exhibitors.  This local event, staffed by community volunteers is highly organized.  Director Shannon presented the video of the event to the Board.  She offered special recognition to the committee which included: Barbara Collins, Bob Heikell, Daneen Berry-Guerin, Geralyn Topalanchik, Michele Williamson, Catherine Holestine, Jeremy Iverson, Jim Tincher, BBCC maintenance crew, Laurie Busse, Moses Lake WorkSource Business Services Team, Columbia Basin Job Corps, Word Services, Sodexho Inc. 

7.
¡Edúcate @ Big Bend! Latino Education Fair
Coordinator of Student Recruitment & Outreach, Jose Esparza presented an ¡Edúcate @ Big Bend! Latino Education Fair PowerPoint.  He explained that the goal of the event was to increase awareness and access to educational opportunities specifically focused on Latino students.  Information booths staffed by faculty members and/or Latino students were available regarding financial resources, the Opportunity Center, students services and high school programs. Workshops were provided in English, Spanish and/or both languages regarding issues important to Latino students such as: Paying for College, Getting ready for college is as easy as 1,2,3! and the sensitive subject of undocumented students attending school.  The Perkins Grant funded the fair and a non-traditional themed workshop, Men & Women in the Workplace, with a panel of BBCC graduates filling non-traditional occupations was a highlight. WSU, EWU, U of W, CWU and Heritage University all attended the event to share their information. The BBCC Mariachi class performed and drew in additional visitors.  There were 256 attendees at the fair and over 40 faculty and staff volunteers. All 43 evaluation responses received were positive about the event.  The Foundation provided two $300 scholarships (to be applied to their second quarter classes) to students who enrolled in college at the event.  Mr. Esparza emphasized the effectiveness of the team who worked on this event and their passion for increasing Latino enrollment here at BBCC.

At 7:55 p.m. Trustee Blakely announced that there would be a five-minute break.  Following the break a 15-minute Executive session to consider the minimum price at which real estate will be offered for sale or lease will be held.  The meeting reconvened at 8:15 p.m.  Trustee Blakely announced that no action was taken during the Executive session.

8.
Board Evaluation

President Bonaudi distributed the 2007-08 BBCC Board goals.  Trustee Ramon stated after reviewing the activities of the board members that are on file he felt that the Board of Trustees had met their goals for access, student achievement, climate, partnerships, and cultural enrichment.  During the board meetings for the 2007-08 year, board members reported attending BBCC activities; national, regional, and community activities regarding higher education; board endorsement and participation in stakeholder meetings, and trustee training opportunities.  He went on to say that they had not reviewed the mission statement but did review the vision statement, and organized and coordinated contacts with legislators regarding college issues; acquired better working knowledge of the BBCC Foundation; evaluated internal monitoring reports and participated in outreach to communities regarding board policy during joint meetings with local school boards.  He stated he agreed that the board had complied with the goals.  He suggested adoption of a motion to approve the report for self-evaluation and to continue the same goals for the next year as well as pledge to keep working with the BBCC Foundation and their fund raising activities.  

Trustee Blakely shared a statement he developed and encouraged his fellow board members to revise it as needed.  The written statement is below (italicized):

The BBCC Board of Trustees, which is comprised of five members, with diverse backgrounds, ethnicity, gender, and areas of interest, have worked together as an effective unit as evidenced by the monitoring reports on: Access, Student Achievement, Business and Industry Partnerships, College Climate, Cultural Enrichment, and Economic Development.  

The individual trustees respect the opinions and strengths of each other and function as a cohesive unit when decisions are reached.  Each member supports the mission of the college as evidenced by the monthly report of activities in local communities and on the campus, which are documented in the official records of each meeting.  

The Trustees support the Foundation and work well with the CEO to establish functional policy, goals and limitations.  The past year has been challenging because of the tragic death of one of our members and the budget cuts necessary because of state’s economic condition.  The Trustees have been persistent with the Governor’s office to facilitate new Trustee appointments and two new Trustees with excellent credentials have been approved.

As evidenced by individual board member evaluation, documented Trustee activities, the State of the College, and the ongoing improvement in student retention, outreach, the successful job placements, and transfers to four year institutions, we believe that the Board of Trustees are doing an adequate job during challenging times.  While there is always a need for improvement, and the status of our challenges are dynamic, BBCC is a well-managed institution, which is striving to meet the needs of the students and expectations of the communities within our district.

The Board has reviewed and discussed their 2007-08 goals and agree that the goals were met (amendment per Trustee Kenison).

We are blessed with talented and effective teachers, administrators, and support staff, who along with President Bonaudi and our Board of Trustees must share our successes and strive for continued improvement.

Trustee Katherine Kenison stated the statement prepared by Trustee Blakely is acceptable.  She suggested adding a statement that the board had discussed the 2007-08 goals and after reviewing them together agreed that they had met their goals.

MOTION 08-39
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to approve the self-evaluation statement with Trustee Kenison’s amendment.  Trustee Angela Pixton seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

Trustee Blakely asked if the 2007-08 board goals should be adopted for 2008-09?  President Bonaudi stated a very active profile by trustees participating in their communities and talking with agencies, associations, students and legislators is inherent in the current goals.  

Trustee Angela Pixton suggested the wording using “more” is difficult to measure in the “More frequent review of our Mission Statement” sample board activity.  She suggested replacing “more” with “frequent.”  Trustee Ramon also suggested removing “on-site” from the “More on-site Trustee training opportunities” sample board activity.

MOTION 08-40
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to approve revising the 2007-08 goals as noted above for use as the 2008-09 Board goals. Trustee Angela Pixton seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

Trustee Blakely commented that the Board policies and Academic Master Plan (AMP) were discussed during the Board/Administrative Retreat but no action was taken.  President Bonaudi reminded the Board that the new AMP is being processed for their review.  He hopes to have the AMP prepared for the November meeting.  Action on this could be delayed to allow the new Trustees to review the Retreat meeting.  

Trustee Blakely stated the last piece of the agenda item is a statement regarding the President’s evaluation process.  Adding one focus group to the president’s evaluation process was discussed during the retreat.

MOTION 08-41
Trustee Katherine Kenison moved to approve revising the President’s evaluation process to include one additional focus group. Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

9.
Assessment of Board Activities

Trustee Blakely explained that this is the opportunity to document the activities in which the Trustees are participating to support college.

Trustee Felix Ramon reported that he attended the Board/Administrative Retreat and it was very informative, with good discussions between board members and with administrators.  He also attended the Foundation Board meeting, and the Advisory Committee dinner.  He spoke with new board members Mike Wren and Angela Pixton about the Board and the Foundation.  Trustee Ramon has been visiting with community members about the college and the budget information from Governor Gregoire.  He stated staff expressed concerned about filling vacant positions.

Trustee Kenison informed the group that she attended the September 9 Study Session and regular Board meeting.  She is also developing three unique Cellarbration! bid items. 

Trustee Blakely related that he had contacted the Governor’s office regarding Trustee appointments one to two times per week until the appointments were made.  He thanked the Governor for the appointments.  He also met with new Trustees Mike Wren and Angela Pixton to welcome them to the Board.  He attended the Industrial Electrical Advisory Committee meeting and he attended the Advisory Committee dinner.  He talked to the Quincy Fire Chief about a letter of support for a grant and he visited with the Vocational Director of the Ephrata High School.  Trustee Blakely said that he attended the TACTC meeting in Renton.  He also attended the Faculty Breakfast and the retreat at Sleeping Lady.

Trustee Mike Wren reported that he discussed his appointment to the Board of Trustees with the Ephrata Port Commissioners. 

10.
Next Regularly Scheduled Board Meeting 

The next regularly scheduled board meeting is scheduled on Tuesday, November 18 at 1:30 p.m.  This date also coincides with the Fine Arts Building Grand Opening at 4:30 and Star Night later that same evening at 6:00 pm.

11.
Miscellaneous

The TACTC Legislative Steering Committee meeting will be held Friday, November 14, at 9:00 am via ITV in the President’s Conference Rm in Building 1400.  Trustees are conducting their meeting electronically to conserve resources.

President Bonaudi announced the Foundation sponsored lighted reader board will be installed tomorrow.  The paving of the new entrance in front of the Fine Arts Building has been completed by Pamp Maiers, Sr. from Central Washington Asphalt.  President Bonaudi will write a letter on behalf of the Trustees thanking Mr. Maiers for his generous donation.  He noted that the actual cost of the paving donation probably doubled due to the spike in fuel costs.

President Bonaudi announced that the Fine Arts Grand Opening and Star Night will be held on November 18, following the regular Board meeting.  He is hoping to have finalized paperwork in order to bring forward a facility naming recommendation.

The Board chose to trim their attendance at the ACCT Conference in New York City to minimize travel expenses.  Only Trustee Mike Blakely and President Bonaudi will attend this national conference to learn about national efforts and network with higher education activists.

Faculty Association President Mike O’Konek invited all to the bulb planting activity facilitated by the Faculty Association.  The group will plant 2,000 bulbs in the center islands of the new entrance and then enjoy a nice lunch together beginning at 11:00 a.m. on Saturday, October 25.  

President Bonaudi announced that the negotiations teams have an opportunity to learn more about interest based bargaining (IBB) on November 14.  Beth Schindler from the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Services will provide both teams an overview of IBB and then the teams will decide if it will work for BBCC.  If they decide to use IBB, Ms. Schindler will return to provide training to both teams for two full days.  Mr. O’Konek reported that he is discussing IBB with his team and some have expressed interest in it.  Currently, the teams use a hybrid model of interest and agenda based bargaining.  President Bonaudi stated there is nothing wrong with our process and the Negotiated Agreement has rolled over several times. The agreement has not been negotiated “cover to cover” since 2003.  Mr. O’Konek stated this will take a lot of time and in order to accomplish the full review he is looking at opening negotiations on November 1.

The new President of Japanese Agricultural Exchange Council (JAEC) Mr. Shiwaku, from Tokyo visited for a campus tour and he is going on to visit trainees on host farms in Warden and Brewster.  JAEC is the sponsoring agency in Japan of students who come to train in the United States.  Our successful partnership with them began in 1966.  This program brings international students and adds to our cultural enrichment.  

Adjourned 8:54 pm

Mike Blakely, Chair


ATTEST:

William C. Bonaudi, Secretary

